
MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

July 15, 2008

Chair Richard Manfredi convened the meeting at 11:07 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Richard J. Manfredi, Chair
	Janet B. Keim

	Joyce A. Hatala, Vice Chair
	Curtis Kratz

	Cynthia Carrow
	Pat Lupo, O.S.B.

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	Thad Stevens

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	David L. Strong

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	Burt A. Waite


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Bernie Hoffnar moved approval of the June 2008 minutes; Walter Heine seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved as submitted.

II.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Richard Manfredi thanked Council members for their support and thanked Cynthia Carrow for her service as chair for the past two years.  He reported that there has been no news on the reappointment of Curtis Kratz by Senate President Pro Tempore Scarnati or on appointments for Council’s three vacancies:  two in the Governor’s Office and one in the House.

He acknowledged the recent announcement of Secretary McGinty’s resignation and that Executive Deputy Joe Powers would be acting Secretary effective Friday.  He suggested that Council send a letter, thanking the Secretary for her service to the Commonwealth.
Bernie Hoffnar asked for assistance in locating a list of members and their relevant appointment information.  The information was provided.

III.
OPEN TIME

There were no comments from the audience.
IV.
SUSTAINABLE WATER INFRASTRUCTURE TASK FORCE (SWITF)
Marcus Kohl, Executive Assistant, Office of Water Management, provided an update on SWITF activities and progress, including updates on each of the workgroups.

At the Task Force’s next meeting (July 22 at 9:30), the various workgroups will present their draft reports.  The Task Force will meet again on August 7, at which time it will be considering a strawman report based on the work of the workgroups.  In September, it should be considering a draft final report, to be finalized in October.

Joyce Hatala indicated that the Innovative Measures Workgroup had discussed the need to assess a fee on gas exploration and drilling.  The revenues could then be used for future infrastructure needs.

Bernie Hoffnar asked how Council’s white paper on centralized sewage management had been utilized by the Task Force.  Marcus indicated that the white paper had been shared with the relevant workgroups, but that he was not sure what decisions had been made on it.  Bernie then invited the Task Force and workgroups to visit Broad Top to observe their system and see how it operates.  Joyce agreed to relay the invitation to the Innovative Measures Workgroup.

Rich Manfredi asked if there was a plan for regular and consistent communication with the CAC as the Task Force proceeds.  Marcus indicated that they would continue to respond to Council requests for updates and dialog.
V.
DEPARTMENT REPORT

Patrick McDonnell, Deputy Secretary for Administration, reported on the Department’s budget.  He indicated that all agencies had been subject to a 1.3% reduction across all General Fund line items, due to a reduction in the amount to be paid for benefits.
With regard to new or continuing initiatives, he highlighted that flood control had increased from $2.7 million last year to $5.7 million this year.  Municipal climate change grants had bumped from $300,000 last year for planning to $500,000 for implementation.

Operating funds increased from $98.6 million to $102.1 million; Environmental Program Management bumped from $39.9 million to $41.8 million, and General Government Operations bumped from $18.9 million to $19.6 million.

The Recycling Fund was depleted by $15 million to offset a deficit in the General Fund (the Lottery and Liquor Funds were also depleted for this purpose).  Joyce voiced concern over this action and what it bodes for the future of recycling, especially since these funds had already been encumbered (recycling grants are 2-year grants).  Richard asked her to raise the issue again under new business.
HB 1, part of the Energy Independence Strategy, passed providing $650 million in new monies for energy:  $150 million from the General Fund, and a $500-million bond issue, which needs to be authorized by referendum, and which will provide:
· $25 million for green buildings

· $165 million for alternative energy

· $25 million for wind

· $180 million for solar, including $80 million for commercial-scale solar
· $40 million for the Ben Franklin Technology Development Authority
· $25 million for pollution control for power plants 

· $40 million for LIHEAP (Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program)
In addition, $800 million over 10 years from gaming revenue will be dedicated to sewage and drinking water infrastructure, flood control, dams, etc.  An additional $400 million will be provided through Pennvest once the bond referendum passes.

Kelly Heffner, Director of Policy, reported on passage of legislation:

· HB 1 - 650 million for alternative energy development

· HB 1202 - biofuels

· SB 22 – AFIG (Alternative Fuels Incentive Grants) amendments

· SB 266 - climate change

· SB 2 - provides gaming money for dams, flood control, some sewer and water through the Commonwealth Financing Agency

· SB 1341- $400 million in bond money will have to be authorized through referendum this fall for Pennvest

· HB 1705 - Great Lakes Compact

· SB 356 – PCEE (PA Center for Environmental Education)
· SB 1020 - Conservation District amendments

· SB949 - Mine safety

She reminded Council that this is a sine die year, and that the General Assembly only has 9-12 session days scheduled when they come back this fall.  Sine die also affects the regulatory process, so she expects EQB to have a number of regulatory packages to address at the August and September meetings.

She also reported that they would be sharing with executive staff the joint workgroup report, "A Review of Interagency Coordination and Grant Program Administration and Implementation Between the PADEP and the PADCNR".  She thanked Council for its effort in researching and preparing the report.
VI.
ACT 54 REPORT UPDATE

Harold Miller, Chief of Underground Mining for the Bureau of Mining and Reclamation, provided an update on negotiations and planning for the next 5-year report required under Act 54.  He indicated that a reallocation of some federal funding should be sufficient to support development of the current report.  They have been in discussion with University of Pittsburgh’s Swanson School of Engineering and hope to have a Memorandum of Understanding negotiated in the next couple of months.  He provided a copy of the draft scope of work and asked that any comments be provided ASAP.
VII.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf, Executive Director of CNRAC, provided the following updates:

· CAC-CNRAC Joint Workgroup – Kurt and Sue met with Barb Sexton, Kelly Heffner and Christina Simeone to discuss the joint report.  Kelly indicated that the report would be distributed to DEP’s executive staff for review.  Kurt and Sue will meet with DCNR Secretary DiBerardinis on August 14 to present the report to DCNR.  

· “Shaping a Sustainable Pennsylvania: DCNR’s Blueprint for Action” - CNRAC will follow up with the public and stakeholders to see if DCNR is meeting the goals that were developed five years ago.  Kurt listed six interaction sessions that have been scheduled, all to be held from 2:30 to 5:00 pm:
· Tuesday, Aug. 26 – Monroeville, Boyce Park Four Seasons Ski Lodge

· Tuesday, Sept. 9 – Hawley, PPL Lake Wallenpaupack EE Center

· Tuesday, Sept. 23 – Harrisburg, PA Fish and Boat Commission

· Tuesday, Oct. 7 – Erie, Tom Ridge Environmental Center

· Monday, Oct. 20 – Philadelphia, Fairmount Park Horticultural Center

· Wednesday, Nov. 5 – Bald Eagle State Park EE Center
For more information, visit the DCNR website: http://www.dcnr.state.pa.us/ and search: Shaping DCNR’s Future.
· CNRAC’s Trails and Greenways Study – The number one concern identified by those who use, plan and renovate trails was the maintenance of Pennsylvania’s thousands of miles of trails, i.e., funding and responsibility.  Kurt said that CNRAC is studying the issue by focusing on those maintenance programs that have been successful.  Ultimately, the Council will provide DCNR with recommendations for addressing this issue.  Kurt added that this issue will also be discussed in some detail during the Trails and Greenways Summit being held in late September.  

· DCNR Grants Program – The department awards millions of dollars in grant money annually, but does not have the staff resources necessary to fully evaluate the completed grant projects.  CNRAC will assist the department by reviewing grants from the last 10-12 years to determine why some grants succeed while others fail and what factors have led to the sustainability of some of the original grants.   Kurt said the Council will be reviewing several kinds of grants, e.g., Rails-to-Trails, Park Rehabilitation and Development, Small Community, etc., and also going out and talking to people in the areas that received grants.  This field review will begin in August, with the Council goal of reporting back to DCNR by the end of this year. 
· Field Trip – CNRAC will be traveling to the southwest corner of the state for their field trip August 24-27.  CAC staff has a copy of the itinerary if anyone is interested.  Kurt said they will be focusing on many of the priority issues he mentioned today, such as trails, as well as the Laurel Highlands Conservation Landscape Initiative and Ohiopyle State Park.

· Kurt indicated that they are waiting on further information on the details of DCNR’s budget, and that he will share more information once they get a budget analysis from the department.

Thad Stevens shared his concerns about DEP combining the acreage of gas well locations in order to require an NPDES permit.  Kurt said that DCNR is working with DEP and the Susquehanna River Basin Commission on gas drilling issues, but their collaboration is still in the early stages.  He told Thad he would look into this.  

Joyce Hatala commented on the use of treated wastewater for gas well drilling and its impact on local streams.  Kurt said that the impacts from hydro-fracing are going to be an issue.

Thad Stevens heard on the news that DCNR will lease approximately 75,000 acres of forest land for natural gas drilling.  Kurt said that lease will be effective on September 3.

Pat Lupo asked Kurt about the member composition of the Pennsylvania Wind and Wildlife Collaborative.  That group is led by DCNR and is a partnership of federal and state environmental agencies, nongovernmental conservation organizations and the wind industry.

VIII.
COMMITTEE AND WORKGROUP REPORTS

Environmental Standards (Chair: Dave Strong) - Joyce Hatala reported that SWAC’s landfill ban subcommittee has made significant progress in its effort.  They have selected a group of items to determine the environmental and economic impacts and also whether there’s an infrastructure available for processing the banned materials.  They are looking at materials for which there’s a market, such as yard waste, electronics and televisions.  Joyce will have more to report at the next Council meeting in September.
Dave Strong indicated that MRAB will be holding its quarterly meeting and annual field trip next week in northeastern Pennsylvania, and he will report on the outcome at Council’s September meeting.  As chair of MRAB’s Reclamation Committee, Dave said they are looking at an issue that reflects on both mining and solid waste – the beneficial use of ash.  In the proposed regulations, DEP lowered some of the analytical limits for ash utilization.  Dave feels this might cause concern within the industry and the committee because ash that is currently being used will fall out of the system and have to be landfilled at a much higher cost.  He’s gathering information from industry and DEP to evaluate the situation.
Bernie said he’s aware of a situation in which his landfill received a number of red shopping bags from New Jersey, but the inspector was unable to tell if the bags contained infectious waste unless he opened them.  He wondered if DEP had any regulation or policy that controls the color of waste bags.  Kelly said she would look into this. 
Innovative Measures Workgroup (Joyce Hatala) - Joyce said the workgroup has met three times and has developed a list of more than 100 items that they think are innovative measures.  She said “innovative” depends on the part of the state you’re in, e.g., southeast metropolitan area vs. northcentral rural area.  The 100+ items were ranked into the following categories: rates, design, regionalization planning and coordination, laws and regulations, public education, energy and green infrastructure/stormwater.   The workgroup will prepare a one-page description for each category by next week.  
Chesapeake Bay Workgroup (Chair:  Burt Waite) - Burt reported that the workgroup was preparing a letter that: 

· commends the recent legislation providing money for treatment plants

· acknowledges that the contribution from non-point sources is still not being adequately addressed, represents the bulk of the load in Pennsylvania, and may prevent Pennsylvania from meeting its obligation

Walter asked for an update on the effectiveness of the nutrient trading program.

Strategic Planning Workgroup (Chair: Rich Manfredi) – Rich reported that the workgroup had a meeting this morning.  The members reached consensus on continuing to seek meetings with environmental legislative leaders and on seeking a meeting with Acting Secretary Joe Powers, as well as the next Secretary once the appointment is announced, in order to relay Council’s message and re-establish a line of communication.  Sue will prepare a briefing document for these meetings.
IX.
2008 REGIONAL MEETING
A draft itinerary for the September 8-10 regional meeting was distributed.  Bernie suggested contacting the Bradford County Conservation District.

X.
NEW BUSINESS

Rich indicated that he would be adding a new agenda item for “Unfinished Business.”

Joyce reported that she would be attending an upcoming recycling conference in Gettysburg and will report back with suggestions on what Council should do regarding the loss of money from the Recycling Fund.

Thad asked about using mine pool water for hydro-fracing gas wells.  Dave and Burt indicated that they would relay the issue to MRAB, Oil and Gas TAB and the new Marcellus Shale operator group.
Bernie recommended that we track what use SWITF has made of our white paper on centralized sewage management.

Bernie also raised concerns about gas drillers leasing land for drilling and then using it to develop underground storage.

-
-
-       -       -       -
Bernie Hoffnar motioned to adjourn the meeting; Curtis Kratz seconded the motion.  Chair Rich Manfredi adjourned the meeting at 2:05 p.m.

Notice of the July meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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